Trust Board meeting in Public Agenda
There will be a meeting of the Trust Board held in public on Thursday, 25 July 2024
from 9.15am to 10.55am held at rooms A1 and A2 Whittington Education Centre

Highgate Hill London N19 5NF
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NHS

Whittington Health
NHS Trust

Minutes of the meeting held in public by the Board of Whittington Health NHS
Trust on 24 May 2024

Present:

Baroness Julia Neuberger | Non-Executive Director and Trust Chair

Dr Clare Dollery Acting Chief Executive

Dr Junaid Bajwa Non-Executive Director (via Microsoft Teams)

Dr Clarissa Murdoch Acting Medical Director

Naomi Fulop Non-Executive Director (via Microsoft Teams)

Amanda Gibbon Non-Executive Director

Chinyama Okunuga Chief Operating Officer

Nailesh Rambhai Non-Executive Director

Baroness Glenys Thornton | Non-Executive Director

Rob Vincent CBE Non-Executive Director

Terry Whittle Acting Deputy Chief Executive and Chief Finance Officer

Sarah Wilding Chief Nurse & Director of Allied Health Professionals

In attendance:

Kelly Collins Associate Director of Nursing Emergency & Integrated
Medicine (item 1)

Jonathan Gardner Chief Strategy, Digital & Improvement Officer

Tina Jegede MBE Joint Director of Inclusion & Nurse Lead, Islington Care
Homes

Mark Livingstone Chief Allied Health Professional (item 1)

Liz O'Hara Chief People Officer

Marcia Marrast-Lewis Assistant Trust Secretary

Andrew Sharratt Associate Director of Communications and Engagement

Mirela Sidor Patient Experience Manager (item 1)

Swarnjit Singh Joint Director of Inclusion and Trust Company Secretary

The minutes of the meeting should be read in conjunction with the agenda and papers

1. Welcome, apologies and declarations of interest

1.1 The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting and gave a warm welcome to
Liz O’Hara, who was attending her first Whittington Health Board meeting
being held in public.

1.2 The following declarations of interest were reported:

e Dr Clare Dollery declared that her sister-in-law, Dr Caroline Dollery, had
been appointed as a non-executive director on the Board of the North East
London NHS Foundation Trust.

e Junaid Bajwa declared that he had been appointed as a trustee on the
Board of Health Data Research UK.
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Nailesh Rambhai declared that he had been appointed as an assessor for

the Solicitors Qualifying Exam.

The Board noted the declarations which would be added to the register of

interests.
2. Patient story
2.1 Sarah Wilding introduced Mr X, who had attended the meeting to talk about his

experience as a patient at the hospital receiving treatment for Crohn’s disease.
Mr X said that he had had exemplary care at Whittington Health over the past
eight years and highlighted the following points:

He became unwell at the age of 17 and it was thought that the stress of
his A-level examinations was linked to his symptoms. It took another
18 months for a firm diagnosis, but, during this time, his condition had
affected his studies, and he had to retake his A-level examinations.

Mr X stated that, at the time, he had very little knowledge about Crohn’s
disease and he found his prognosis frightening. He remembered his
first infusion, where he was accompanied by a nurse, Shamila, who very
kindly stayed with him for the entire process, which he found reassuring.
He was successfully treated with Infliximab, but after five years his body
built up an immunity to the drug, and the gastrio team recommended a
change in his drug therapy.

By this time, Mr X was in his last year at university and was unwilling to
risk a delay with the completion of his master’s degree, particularly
when the retake of his A-levels had put him two years behind his peers.
The gastrio team were understanding. He felt that, by this time, he had
built a good rapport with the team, and they allowed him to continue
with Infliximab. Mr X graduated with an upper second class master’s
degree and decided that he would pursue teacher training, as a physics
teacher. During this time, the gastrio team commenced his transition to
a new drug therapy which, together with the stress of teacher training,
did not have the desired effect and Mr X’s health began to decline.
After two months, Mr X had to withdraw from the course to focus on his
health. The gastrio team recommended surgery and he was placed on
a waiting list. He said that he found this period difficult, as there was no
certainty of when the surgery would take place, as the UK and the world
was slowly emerging from the pandemic. With his mental health in
decline, Mr X’s mother kept pushing for a date and, eventually, a date
was agreed for his surgery. He felt it was important to get a firm date, in
order to remain positive and his mother, despite her persistence, felt
that she was treated with respect and compassion by all staff who
appeared to understand the issues.

Once Mr X had had the operation, he made a good recovery, and, after
three to six months, he was fully fit and continuing with the new
medication. Mr X stated that he has been well for over two years and
never thought that he could be as healthy as he currently was. He
realised that his consultant had managed his expectations, as the
surgery had variable results, and he remains grateful and fortunate that
his procedure was a success.
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e Mr X highlighted the importance of regular contact and communication
with the gastrio team, who are always on hand to address any issues or
concerns quickly and to minimise any risk of stress, which could cause
a flare up of symptoms.

e Mr X added that it was also important to highlight patient success
stories to encourage other patients going through the same condition or
course of treatment.

e Mr X reflected that it had been two years since the operation, and he
was now living life to the fullest. He was very fit and was busy planning
a camping expedition for his birthday. He thanked the team for all that
they had done for him and made a plea for more resources, and for
concrete timelines for patients waiting for similar operations to be
prioritised. His long-term goal was to travel around the world, which he
recognised he could not consider before, because of his condition.

In discussion, Board members raised the following points:

e Sarah Wilding stated that the patient experience story demonstrated the
importance of patient-centred care. She acknowledged the need to
improve on patient waiting times for operations and said that a patient
group was currently looking at this issue.

e Chinyama Okunuga said that it would be good to have a younger
person in the patient experience group, which was usually made up of
older people who had more interaction with the hospital setting. A
young patient would bring a different perspective to the group.

e Clarissa Murdoch found that the patient’s description of his care was
similar to the experience of other people with chronic health conditions.
She explained that, traditionally, patients with long term conditions were
offered bi-annual appointments in outpatients, but these appointments
did not always coincide with a patient’s needs. She suggested that
patients might benefit more from an expert patient self-management
plan. This would require improved arrangements with the chronic
disease management team and improved models of care for patients.
Clarissa Murdoch reported that there was a “waiting well” initiative,
designed for patients on waiting lists. The initiative encouraged good
communication with patients and allowed the self-management of their
conditions, in order to maintain their health, while they waited for an
appointment date.

The Chair thanked Mr X for sharing his experiences with Board members
and noted that he would be invited to participate in the Trust’s Patient
Experience Group.

Minutes of the previous meeting

The minutes of the meeting held on 26 March 2024 were agreed as a correct
record and the updated action log was noted. There were no matters arising.

Chair’s report

The Chair thanked staff who continued to work extremely hard in the face of
significant demand for services and the additional pressures caused by
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4.2.

4.3

4.4

ambulance diversions to the Trust. She acknowledged the fortitude of the
executive team who had worked under unprecedented levels of pressure on
and in the emergency department, as a result of the London Ambulance
Service (LAS) diversions from North Middlesex University Hospital (NMUH),
which began late on the evening of Friday 17 May.

Clare Dollery explained that the long LAS handover times at NMUH had raised
concerns about safety and had impacted on the availability of ambulances for
call outs. She reported that a decision was taken by the Accountable Officer
for the Royal Free Group and the Chief Executive of the LAS and agreed with
NHS England (London region) to put in place a blue light divert from 11:00pm
to 7:00am the next morning. This was communicated to NCL'’s chief
executives. The diversions were shared between five hospitals: Whittington
Health, Whipps Cross, the Royal Free, University College London and the
Princess Alexandra in Harlow. However, as the week progressed a decision
was made with the NHS London region to suspend the arrangement.

The Chair highlighted the Board seminar in April where items covered were the
fire remediation plans for Blocks A and L and the proposed implementation of
a misting solution and the Trust’'s 2024/25 plan submission on finances, activity
and workforce to the North Central London Integrated Care Board (NCL ICB);
and the outcome from the 2023 NHS Staff Survey.

The Chair informed Board members that, since her last report to the Board,
she had undertaken several walkabouts across the hospital site and was
pleased to report that the hospital was noticeably cleaner. She also observed
an optimism with staff and volunteers that she came into contact with.

The Trust Board received and noted the Chair’s report.

Acting Chief Executive’s report

5.2

Clare Dollery thanked the executive team for the time they took to carry out
their walk rounds and drew Board members’ attention to the following issues:

e The revised financial plan had been submitted to the NCL ICB. She
acknowledged that the year would bring certain challenges, but colleagues
were committed to producing good outcomes for the Trust.

e Since her last report to the Board in April, there had been developments
on industrial action. She confirmed that consultants had accepted a pay
offer, but that junior doctors remained in negotiations with the government.
The Trust Board was made aware that general practitioners were about to
open a ballot about collective action, which would close in July. Internal
discussions had focussed on areas of work that would revert to the
hospital if collective action went ahead.

Emergency care performance against the four-hour access standard remained
in the 70% range. However, 12-hour trolley breaches were still a problem. In
part, this reflected the impact of the LAS post code changes which had
increased the numbers of patients now coming to Whittington Health’s
emergency department.
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5.3

5.4

Clare Dollery reported on several good new stories:

The local area partnership Special Education Needs & Disabilities
inspection in Haringey was carried between 15 January and 2 February
2024 and resulted in the highest achievable outcome.

The Trust achieved full compliance with the maternity incentive scheme.
Extra mile award winners included Filipa Braga, Women's Health Clinical
Governance Manager, who was the lynchpin of quality governance in
midwifery and the maternity team and the administration team at the
Haringey Child Development Centre, in recognition of their dedication and
support for the service.

Transformative sickle cell treatment had been approved by the National
Institute for Clinical Excellence and could help up to 4,000 people reduce
the need for blood transfusions.

A Trust wide online open forum was held to discuss the findings of the
report, “Too Hot to Handle”, which examined racism and the experiences of
black and minority ethnic staff members working across the NHS. The
event was very well attended by staff. Clare Dollery thanked Tina Jegede
and Swarnijit Singh for their hard work in organising the forum. She also
thanked Professor Joy Warmington, Chief Executive of BRAP and co-author
of the report, who provided an overview of the report.

An event was held on 9 May to celebrate the International Day of Midwives
and Nurses, and the first administration professionals’ staff awards. Clare
Dollery thanked Sara Wilding, Chief Nurse and Director of Allied Health
Professionals, and Chinyama Okunuga, Chief Operating Officer, for their
work in making these events a success.

Following a recruitment exercise and advice from the Chief Medical Officer
for London, Charlotte Hopkins had been seconded from Barts Health NHS
Trust as Acting Medical Director from 3 June 2024. She took the
opportunity to thank Clarissa Murdoch, who had been the interim medical
director since 1 April, and who would resume her clinical duties, as well as
her role as deputy medical director.

In discussion, Board members raised the following points:

Nailesh Rambhai commented on the success of the “Too Hot to Handle”
event and observed that over 200 people had joined the discussion online,
which he felt indicated a good sense of engagement by staff and the most
numbers of people seen at such an event.

Rob Vincent reflected that metrics did not always tell the entire story about
discrimination and that people’s anecdotal evidence, through their lived
experience, was also valuable. He also felt that the Trust was potentially
moving into another period of uncertainty related to potential GP industrial
action. He suggested that, during this period, the Trust should take the
appropriate steps to ensure that patients were clear on any actions the
Trust would implement during any potential industrial action.

Rob Vincent also observed that health inequalities was missing from the
national priorities set out in planning guidance and urged the Trust not to
drop that work and its oversight.
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Tina Jegede thanked executive colleagues for their support for the open
forum event which discussed the “Too Hot to Handle” report, which she felt
had made the difference to staff engagement, as it was important to show
commitment from senior leaders.

Jonathan Gardner assured Board members that addressing health
inequalities was still very much part of the Trust’s strategic priorities. He
reported that the 2023/24 population health annual report would be
discussed by the Quality Assurance Committee in July and that a health
inequalities dashboard had been developed.

Naomi Fulop endorsed the learning from the “Too Hot to Handle” event.
She also queried whether there were any planning mechanisms in place to
prepare for GP industrial action.

In response, Clare Dollery explained that information received to date
indicated that the description of collective action would be differently
structured to previous strikes by junior doctors and consultants. Collective
action by GPs would more likely reduce the availability of patient
appointments, lead to a refusal to remove sutures or change dressings that
were applied in hospital, or to issue and sign off fit notes. She said that the
aim was to ensure that any additional work undertaken by the Trust would
be in cooperation with primary care services. Clare Dollery added that the
Trust would maintain close contact with GP Federations and be ready to
mobilise if any strikes by GPs took place. She assured the Board members
that the Trust was committed to reducing health inequalities, which was at
the heart of patient care at Whittington Health.

The Trust Board noted the Acting Chief Executive Officer’s report.

Quality Assurance Committee Chair’s report

6.2

Naomi Fulop presented the report of the 8 May meeting of the Committee,
where good assurance was received on the following items discussed:

The Committee received a presentation of a helpful audit of sickle cell
patients in the emergency department (ED) and the time taken for
analgesia to be administered. The Committee discussed the length of time
sickle cell patients spent in the ED and were assured that most patients
preferred to receive their treatment in the ED, instead of being admitted to
a ward.

There was a good discussion on quality account priorities which were
agreed and would now also include communication between patients and
the Trust and the implementation of a wayfinding strategy — both of these
issues had been raised in a previous patient story heard by the Board.
Q4 maternity report where good progress had been achieved in several
areas. The Committee also identified the need to improve safeguarding
training rates.

Naomi Fulop reported that the Committee received partial assurance from
some reports, including the trust risk register, the quarter four quality report
and the patient-led assessment of the care environment (PLACE). She also
highlighted the following areas to draw to the Board'’s attention which the
Committee would be following to gain more assurance: infection prevention
and control and the rising numbers of clostridium difficile cases; risks identified
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6.3

in the Barnet 0-19 service; an increase in hospital and community pressure
ulcers; the quality impact assessment process for cost improvement
programmes; and concerns identified from the PLACE assessment.

During discussion, Board members raised the following points:

e Clarissa Murdoch welcomed the good work taking place on compassionate
care, which sought to ensure that pain relief was administered to patients
with sickle cell disease on time in a challenging hospital environment

e Sarah Wilding acknowledged the staffing capacity and gaps in processes in
the Barnet 0-19 service and reported that work was taking place with the
Improvement team to help address these.

¢ Chinyama Okunuga confirmed that there had been a good meeting of the
Capital Monitoring Group on 23 May and equipment was being ordered to
help with anti-ligature risk work now taking place.

The Board noted the Chair’s assurance report for the Quality Assurance
Committee meeting held on 8 May 2024 and approved the revised
Committee terms of reference.

Annual safeguarding children & adults declaration

Sarah Wilding presented the annual declaration in relation to the Trust’'s
statutory obligations for safeguarding children and adults. She said that it was
important to note that the Trust had strengthened both the process for
managing allegations made against staff and the adult safeguarding team, with
an increased focus on domestic violence. Sarah Wilding reported that,
although there were some staffing gaps in the children’s safeguarding team,
there were systems in place to help keep vulnerable patients safe.

The Trust Board approved the annual safeguarding declaration for
children and adults

Annual mixed gender inpatient accommodation declaration

Sarah Wilding referred to the annual statement of assurance that patients who
require inpatient/day case care are cared for in single gender accommodation.
She highlighted the current consultation on the NHS Constitution on this issue
and explained that, although the Trust was largely compliant with the current
requirements, there were instances when this happened by exception, due to
clinical need, in areas such as the critical care unit, emergency care areas and
some high dependency observation bays.

The Trust Board approved the statement of assurance for publication on
internet.

Integrated Performance Report

Jonathan Gardner presented the report and made the following points:

e The community services’ dashboard showed the positive performance in
the improving access to psychological therapies service, with performance
in March at 93% against a target of 75% for patients to be seen in less than
six weeks.
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9.2

The low scores for the integrated community therapy team service were
being validated and the data quality reviewed.

There was a slight dip in waiting times for the adult community podiatry
service, due to staff sickness absence, which had now been resolved.
Although under target, the musculoskeletal service continued to show an
improvement in performance.

For children’s community services, there remained challenges in
occupational therapy and in speech and language therapy. Staffing gaps in
the London Borough of Islington meant that waiting times had increased.
The service continued to work with the local authority to progress the
rollout of the universal training offer to schools, to help upskill them to
support children and young people with additional needs.

During discussion, the following points were raised:

Sarah Wilding drew attention to the change in guidance on the
classification of pressure ulcers as one factor behind the increase in grade
three and grade four pressure ulcers. She explained that the increase in
pressure ulcers in the hospital was unfortunate and reflected challenges
within the health and social care system, particularly delays in accessing
equipment in the community from NRS Healthcare.

Chinyama Okunuga highlighted the 67% performance in April against the
92% target for referral to treatment. She explained that the number of
patients who had waited longer than 52 weeks had fallen to 452 and the
aim was to have no patients who had waited longer than 52 weeks by
September. Chinyama Okunuga also said that there were six patients who
had waited longer than 78 weeks for treatment since their referral. The
majority of these patients were in vascular services.

Jonathan Gardner reported that performance against the cancer target
remained good, but had fallen below the performance achieved in the
previous month.

Chinyama Okunuga confirmed that performance against the four hour
access standard in the emergency department was 71.9% in April, a
decline from the 73.1% level achieved in the previous month. She
acknowledged that the number of 12 hour trolley waits was an area of
concern.

In reply to a question from the Chair, Chinyama Okunuga explained that
there were delays in the local health and care system for mental health
patients to be admitted for an assessment or for placement in a bed in a
mental health unit, due to a lack of capacity.

Jonathan Gardner cited the positive performance in outpatients which saw
over 7,000 procedures being carried out in April. He thanked the
Improvement team for their focused work on improving the level of coding
and on the accurate recording of procedures. This increase in activity
would have a positive impact on the level of elective recovery fund monies
the Trust received.

Jonathan Gardner welcomed the increase in the number of positive family
and friends test responses from inpatients to 94.6%, above the 90% target.
He also reported that there continued to be improvements in the Trust’s
performance in responding to complaints to 71% in April. In terms of the
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well-led indicators, Jonathan Gardner explained that, apart from the slight
dip in performance on appraisals, these indicators were all rated as green.

¢ Amanda Gibbon welcomed the improvement achieved in theatre utilisation
compared with the previous month but remained concerned that this was
below target. In response, Jonathan Gardner confirmed that improvement
work had been embedded in the elective recovery workstream and that
there had been changes in pre-operative assessments which would help
reduce the number of cancellations; he expected that theatre utilisation
performance would increase again this Summer.

The Trust Board noted the integrated performance report.

10.

Finance report

10.1

10.2

Terry Whittle reported that, at the end of April, the Trust reported a deficit of
£3.3m, a £1.7m adverse variance to plan. He explained that there were several
factors behind this:

e pay overspends for enhanced care services and for staffing pressures
within the emergency department;

e increased agency staffing expenditure. In April, the Trust spent £1.6m on
agency staff, which represented 5.9% of total pay costs and was above
the agency cap target set;

e under delivery against cost improvement programme targets. The monthly
profiled target was £1.4m and £440k was achieved in April. There were
123 schemes in development currently; and

e having more beds open than the substantively funded bed base was
costing c. £500k each month. Discussions were taking place with the NCL
ICB with an acknowledgement that 25 of the 43 winter capacity beds
needed to be part of the funded bed base for 2024/25.

Terry Whittle confirmed that there was good news on improved performance
on the elective recovery fund, which was a direct result of the work of the
Improvement team. He reported that the Trust’s cash balance, at the end of
April, was £81.3m, which represented a £18.7m favourable variance against
plan. At the end of month one, Terry Whittle also confirmed that £300k of
capital expenditure had been incurred. He explained that this was in line with
plans.

The Board noted the month one finance report.

11.

Workforce Assurance Committee

111

Rob Vincent thanked Swarnijit Singh for producing an impressive report very
quickly after the Committee meeting held on 20 May and outlined the items
from which Committee members were able to take good assurance. They
included a staff story from Kiran Sanger, Associate Director of Nursing and
Haringey Borough Lead, on the range of support available to support staff
health and wellbeing; the outcome from the annual workforce disability and
race equality standard submissions to NHS England; the outcomes from the
2023 NHS staff survey; the Freedom to Speak Up Guardian’s report, which
was a separate item on the agenda today; and activity in quarter four on staff
wellbeing and engagement. Rob Vincent explained that the staff survey had
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highlighted bully and harassment and morale as areas for action and increased
focus in 2024/25.

The Board noted the Committee Chair’s report for the meeting held on 20
May 2024, including the Guardian of Safe Working Hours report and the
outcomes from the workforce equality standard submissions to NHS
England. The Board also approved the revised Committee terms of
reference.

12.
12.1

12.2

Freedom to Speak Up Guardian’s Report

Liz O’'Hara thanked Ruben Ferreira, Freedom to Speak Up Guardian, for the
report and explained that he could not attend today due to annual leave. She
took the report as read and highlighted important points to note.

e There was a positive relationship and collaboration model in place
between the Trust's Freedom To Speak Up Guardian and the lead non-
executive director with responsibility for speaking up, Rob Vincent. This
successful collaboration model would be used by the National Guardian’s
Office to help train non-executive directors at NHS providers in their
responsibilities.

e |t was pleasing to see that a good and diverse range of Speak Up
Champions were in place to support the Guardian and staff who wanted to
raise a concern.

e The high number of concerns raised where staff had not sought anonymity
was a testament to the positive culture at Whittington Health for speaking

up.

Jonathan Gardner reported that an NHS Providers’ event held on 23 May had
highlighted how the Freedom to Speak Up Guardian could help with raising
guality and improvement.

Trust Board members received and noted the Freedom to Speak Up
Guardian’s 2023/204 annual report

13.
13.1

2023 NHS Staff Survey

Liz O’'Hara took the report as read. She highlighted the positive 44% response
rate and the staff engagement score which was above the national average.
These outcomes were welcomed as the survey was conducted against a
backdrop of significant challenges last year. Liz O’Hara explained that there
was no room for complacency as it was important to focus on areas such as
morale, flexibility, staff retention and health and wellbeing.

The Board noted the outcomes from the 2023 NHS staff survey and
agreed the areas of focus for action to be: safe and health working,
flexibility and morale to help improve retention.

14.
141

Workforce Disability & Race Equality Workforce Standard Submissions
Liz O’Hara thanked Tina Jegede and Swarnijit Singh for producing the paper
and the annual data submission for NHS England. She reported that the

outcomes were good and showed a positive trend over the last five years on
indicators and in relation to meeting the New Model Employer targets set by
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14.2

NHS England.

Tina Jegede highlighted the increase in proportion of staff from a black and
minority ethnic background in the Trust’s workforce from 41% to 45% and
acknowledged there was more work to do to raise the level of staff ethnicity
and disability disclosures. She reported that bullying and harassment remained
an ongoing area of concern, especially from staff who reported an increase in
instances of racial discrimination from patients and visitors. Tina Jegede also
highlighted other areas of focus including: having diverse recruitment and
selection panels, work with the Metropolitan Police in Islington to support NHS
staff as part of a zero tolerance approach to discrimination and continuing with
the talent management programme for staff at Agenda for Change bands 2-7
and introducing a new programme for staff at band 8A and above. Rob Vincent
commented on the composition of the workforce, in indicator one of the race
equality standard submission, which showed a near 7% difference between the
proportion of staff from a white and those from an ethnic minority background.

The Board noted the outcomes from the workforce disability and race
equality standard which would be submitted to NHS England before the
end of May and publicised on our external webpages and agreed to
continue to support the ongoing work arising from these results.

15

Charitable Funds Committee

15.1

Amanda Gibbon thanked the small Charity team for their hard work, in
particular the successful application to the NHS Charities Together Greener
Communities Fund for £150k for a garden at Tynemouth Road. She reported
that the Committee welcomed the £25k raised by staff running in the London
marathon and that £28k had been raised through the evening with Sir Michael
Palin event held on 25 April at Cadogan Hall, which would be used to support
services at the Michael Palin Centre. Amanda Gibbon also informed Board
members that the Committee had finalised a policy for charitable reserves and
had approved a number of applications for charitable funds, including an
initiative about wearable technology for patients with Parkinson’s disease
which alerted clinicians at an earlier stage to changes in a patient’s condition.
Junaid Bajwa suggested that there was an opportunity for further collaboration
with University College London Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust by seeing the
research and work taking place at Queen’s Square on Parkinson’s disease.

16

Any other business

16.1

There were no items raised.
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Trust Board, action log

Action carried forward from Januar

Patient story

2024 meetin

Carry out a review of the Trust’s estate with an external
body, such as the RNIB, to help inform a wayfinding
strategy and also review, with an external body, the
Trust’s communication with disabled patients, including
compliance with the requirements of the Accessible
Information Standard

Chief Nurse,
Estates &
Facilities, Patient
Experience Team

We have been in contact with
RNIB, Visibly Better, Blind Aid,
Sight Action, Vision
Foundation, Sight Loss Council
and will continue with this
action.

24 May 2024 meetin

gender
accommodation
declaration

Declarations of | Include the declarations from Clare Dollery, Junaid Marcia Marrast- Completed
interest Bajwa and Nailesh Rambhai on the register of interests Lewis
for Board members
Patient story Invite the patient to be a member of the Patient Sarah Wilding Completed
Experience Group
Annual Publish declaration on our external webpages Sarah Wilding Completed
safeguarding
children and
adults’
declaration
Annual mixed Publish declaration on our external webpages Sarah Wilding Completed
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Workforce Submit the outcomes from the workforce disability and Tina Jegede / Completed
Assurance race equality standard to NHS England by 30 May Swarnijit Singh
Committee
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NHS

Whittington Health

NHS Trust

Meeting title

Trust Board — public meeting Date: 25 July 2024

Report title

Chair’s report Agenda item: 4

Non-Executive
Director lead

Julia Neuberger, Trust Chair

Report authors

Swarnjit Singh, Trust Company Secretary, and Julia
Neuberger

Executive summary

This report provides an update and a summary of activity
since the last Board meeting held in public on 24 May 2024.

Purpose

Noting

Recommendation

Board members are asked to note the report.

Board Assurance
Framework

All entries

Report history

Report to each Board meeting held in public

Appendices

None
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Chair’s report

This report updates Board members on activities since the last Board meeting held
in public.

| want to emphasise my thanks to all of our staff and volunteers for their hard work in
delivering safe services and a good experience for our patients. | recognise the
pressures that colleagues continue to face with demand for services and the impact
of industrial action and, along with all Board members, am very grateful to them.

May and June private Board meetings and June Board seminar

The Board of Whittington Health held private meetings on 24 May and 28 June. The
items discussed in May included a fire rectification outline business case for works to
remedy identified defects in blocks A and L of the former private finance initiative
estate; a report on Simmons House; and the 2024/25 financial plan submission to
the North Central London Integrated Care Board.

In June, the Board received an update on the Start Well programme which covered
the themes arising from engagement and consultation on the proposed changes to
maternity, neonatal and paediatric services, the methodology used and the proposed
next steps. In addition, Board members considered items which included a report
from the Acting Chief Executive; a report on Simmons House; the audited 2023/24
Annual Accounts and Annual Report, which had been approved by the Audit and
Risk Committee, through delegated authority; the 2023/24 Quality Account; a Chair’s
assurance report from the Finance and Business Development Committee; the
regular monthly finance and integrated performance reports; an update on the
Barnet 0-19 service; and an update on hospital cleaning services. The topics
covered at the June Board seminar included a presentation on the collaborative work
taking place with University College London Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, and a
presentation on risk management and the role of the Board.

Fit and Proper Person Test (FPPT)

The Kark Review in 2019 reviewed the scope, operation and purpose of the Fit and
Proper Person Test (FPPT) and highlighted areas that needed improvement to
strengthen the existing arrangements. NHS England developed a Fit and Proper
Person Test (FPPT) Framework in response to the recommendations from Tom Kark
KC which also took into account the requirements of the Care Quality Commission in
relation to directors being fit and proper for their roles. |1 can confirm that in line with
the requirements of the FPPT regulations, our FPPT annual report was submitted to
NHS England (London region).

Annual Appraisals

| had my annual appraisal with the Senior Independent Director using the updated
Chair Appraisal Framework issued nationally, and the outcome was reported to NHS
England by the deadline of 30 June. | also completed all of the appraisals for non-
executive director colleagues, in line with the Leadership Competency Framework
produced by NHS England.

Staff awards
| was delighted to attend this year’s staff awards which were held at the Royal
College of Physicians. It was a truly memorable night, with Michael Rosen sharing
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the story of how we saved his life, with deep gratitude and loud humour, bringing life
and energy to the awards themselves.

‘ttington Health

=
NHS Trust  =—
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There were some very worthy winners of the staff awards and a full list of the
successful nominees in each category are included in the Chief Executive’s report to
this Board meeting.
| have also participated in the following meetings and events:
e On 10 June and 8 July, | took part in corporate induction training and
welcomed new starters to Whittington Health.
e University College London Health Alliance

e University College London Hospitals and Whittington Health Committee-in-
Common

NCL Strategy and Development Committee

Quality Improvement celebration event

Charitable Funds Committee

Whittington Health Board meetings

1:1s with the Acting Chief Executive, Chief Finance Officer, Acting Medical
Director and the Head of the Charity
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Acting Chief Executive report

General Election and NHS review

Following the outcome of the 4 July General Election, Wes Streeting has been
appointed as the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care!. The Ministerial
team supporting him includes Stephen Kinnock, Karin Smith, Baroness Merron and
Andrew Gwynne. The new Government has highlighted three priority areas: moving
more care out of hospital into primary and community; a better use of technology and
data and boosting prevention — maximising the opportunity of local partnership
working to support people to stay well, reduce health inequalities and help people
stay in work. On 11 July, the Secretary of State announced a full independent
investigation into the state of the NHS. This review will be led by the Rt Hon
Professor Lord Darzi, OM, KBE, a lifelong surgeon and innovator, independent peer
and former health minister. The review’s findings will feed into government’s 10-year
plan to radically reform the nation’s health service. Amanda Pritchard, NHS Chief
Executive, has said that “.this comprehensive analysis will be an important step in
helping us to build an NHS fit for the future.” During the State Opening of Parliament
on 17 July, the King’s speech outlined plans to introduce a gradual ban on smoking
in a Tobacco and Vapes Bill and to have a Mental Health Bill to amend the Mental
Health Act 1983 to give people detained greater choice and autonomy and limit its
use for people with learning difficulties while broadening alternatives for care.

Industrial action and Ballot for Collective action

On 18 June, it was announced that speciality and associate specialist doctors
accepted a pay offer. This was welcome news. The Trust prepared for the five-day
strike by junior doctors from 0700 on 27 June to 0700 on 2 July, drawing on the
experience from earlier industrial action. Patient safety remained our overriding
priority. Talks between the new government and the British Medical Association
have resumed with the aim of resolving the junior doctors pay dispute.

The BMA'’s ballot for collective action opened for GP partners in June and closes at
midday on Monday 29th July. Collective action is different to industrial action and
may include an indefinite period of reducing appointment numbers and other activity
not within the GP core contract. The Trust will be working with the ICB and primary
care to prioritise patient safety in the event of action taking place which is possible
from August 15t

Cyber security

Following the 3 June ransomware cyberattack on Synnovis, a provider of laboratory
services to the NHS in South East London which resulted in the declaration of a
critical incident, Whittington Health has reminded all its staff of the high priority
placed on effective cybersecurity. We have also implemented comprehensive
monitoring systems to oversee our entire IT infrastructure and conduct routine
security patching to maintain our defences and the need to remain vigilant at all
times in order to help stop phishing attacks.

1 His Majesty's Government: Department of Health and Social Care - MPs and Lords - UK Parliament

Page 2 of 8


https://members.parliament.uk/Government/Department?departmentId=118

Long Term Conditions

| am pleased to report that Whittington Health is keen to play its role in a new and
exciting initiative being taken forward by the North Central London Health Alliance to
help patients by improving healthcare outcomes and reducing the overall healthcare
utilisation for adult patients, registered with primary care services, and living with
highly complex multiple long-term conditions. Nadine Jeal, Clinical Director for Adult
Community Health Services is representing Allied Health Professionals in this
important work alongside Jonathan Gardner, who represents Whittington Health on
the steering group.

Highgate East Mental Health Centre

It was wonderful to attend the official opening of the Highgate East mental health
inpatient building at North London Mental Health Partners, a brand new, 78-bed,
inpatient mental health facility. It has been fascinating to watch this facility being built
adjacent to our hospital on the site of the old Whittington Health Education Centre.
Alastair Campbell, journalist, author and broadcaster opened the unit and our local
MP, Jeremy Corbyn, jointly unveiled the plaque. This is a unique opportunity to take
advantage of the very close co-location of mental and physical health inpatient
facilities to improve care for patients with serious mental illness and physical health
needs. | would like to thank all colleagues in our respiratory, care of elderly, and
ambulatory care units who already collaborate clinically in this area.

Senior staffing changes

| am delighted to welcome Dr Charlotte Hopkins who joins Whittington Health as
Acting Medical Director from 3 June to 28 February 2025. Before joining the Trust,
Charlotte held several leadership positions at Barts Health including Clinical Director
and the Deputy Chief Medical Officer and was also seconded to University Hospitals
Sussex as their Chief Medical Officer. | would also like to thank Dr Clarissa Murdoch,
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who temporarily stepped into the role of Acting Medical Director for the excellent
work she did as Acting Medical Director since 1 April.

Operational pressures and ED performance

Performance against the four-hour emergency department (ED) standard is shown in
the graph below covering the first quarter of this financial year. Continued NCL
sector pressures with regular LAS diverts and formal postcode redirections have
continued. Issues to note include the high number of patients needing out of borough
conveyancing and the discharge bottlenecks into the community, which impact on
wider hospital flow. In June, the daily average for ED attendances (304 patients)
remained similar to May’s daily average of 307 patients.

4 Hour Performance Aprl 2023 to June 2024- starting 01/04/23
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ED attendances in June 2024 (9,127) were higher than when compared to June
2023 (9,098). There has been a noticeable increase in patient acuity. There was also
a surge in paediatric activity through the front door which, when taken together with
the increase in patient acuity, has resulted in a longer average inpatient length of
stay on the wards. Internally, Whittington Health has established an ED Improvement
Working Group which focuses on improving streaming pathways to the urgent
treatment centre and primary care services and working with GP liaison to engage
with primary care partners; increased collaboration and streaming to ambulatory
emergency care to improve pathways. We are pleased that following collaborative
discussions with Haringey Social Services, Social workers will be working on site at
Whittington Hospital enabling us to work in tighter collaboration.

2023/24 Annual Report and Accounts and 2023/24 Quality Account

| would like to thank all colleagues who contributed to the successful submission of
our 2023/24 Annual Report and Accounts to NHS England on 28 June, and for the
publication of our 2023/024 Quality Account on our webpages on 30 June. Both
publications showcased successes and achievements during the last financial year,
of which Whittington Health is rightly proud.

Fire safety week
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On 22 July, Whittington Health will be having a focused fire safety week including
reminding everyone about the steps we can all take protect ourselves, our patients
and service users and our colleagues from the risk of fire. It is our focus because
one of the biggest fire risks is complacency. Fires can and do happen, and we must
always be vigilant and follow all fire safety rules. Healthcare environments are at
particular risk of fires — for example our use of oxygen can make it easier for fires to
start. Our week of activities will include a fire evacuation drill, advice from fire
fighters from our local fire station for staff at the Trust and tips for better home fire
safety.

| would also like to update on other fire related work across the Trust. Following the
Trust Board’s consideration of a fire remediation Outline Business Case (OBC) in
May, Whittington Health submitted the business case to the North Central London
ICB and NHS England (London Region) on 24 June. The Trust has also received a
Fire Safety Management Audit from our Authorising Engineer for fire (an
independent advisor), Since the OBC submission, two meetings have taken place
with partners to provide assurance on the proposed engineered solution.

New CT Scanner, ‘Godfrey’
— S

On 6 June, the emergency department unveiled its new state-of-the-art computer
tomography (CT) scanner, retiring the older model which had served the community
for many years. The name Godfrey was ultimately selected to honour Godfrey
Hounsfield, someone who played a pivotal role in developing the CT scanner.

Neonatal Care accredited as Bliss Baby Charter Gold

| am especially delighted to report that our Neonatal Intensive Care Unit has been
officially accredited as gold in the Bliss Baby Charter Scheme. Our unit is the first in
London to achieve this level of accreditation from the charity. The scheme is the
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UK’s standard for developing, measuring and improving family-integrated care for
premature and sick babies.

This has been a ten-year project for our team as the unit progressed from bronze,
and silver, to gold. Research has found that a family-integrated approach to care
brings with it proven benefits to the baby, family and unit staff. Benefits for baby and
family include improved long-term health outcomes, enhanced bonding, increased
parental confidence increased breastfeeding rates and allows families to make
positive memories even during a stressful and worrying period.

CEO staff briefings

Since the last Board meeting, well-attended staff briefings have been held for staff.
The topics covered have included highlighting Volunteers’ week, 3-7 June;
awareness of the history and background of Pride month and events taking place;
the importance of completing annual fire safety training for all staff; and an update on
the new Tynemouth Road gardens; a visit by a team from NHS Blood and
Transplant; the work of the Improvement team in outpatient services; a spotlight on
the Macmillan Cancer team and their invaluable work at the Trust, and the annual
Quality Improvement celebration event the overall winner was a collaboration
between London Ambulance Services and our rapid response teams.

Pride month

As part of June’s celebration of Pride Month, the Trust’'s LGBTQ+ network organised
a series of events to celebrate and educate colleagues. They included talks on
asexuality and health inequalities and how to support LGBTQ+ individuals with a
serious diagnosis.
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Staff Awards

| would like to thank all the nominees and winners in our excellent annual staff
awards on 4 July. Details of the winners in each category are shown in the table
below, along with a picture of all of them.

Award category Winner

Innovation or improvement of the year — | Richard Cloudesley School
Team award Physiotherapy Team
Innovation or improvement of the year — | Naomi Wardle, Musculoskeletal
Individual award Physiotherapist

Unsung Hero Award

Chemotherapy Day Unit Team

Paula Mattin Emerging Leader Award

Arul Bangalore, Rapid Response
Matron

Annabelle Lake Administrator of the year

Derya Gulcelik, Receptionist

Commitment to Excellence in a Clinical
Role Award — Team or individual

Sarah Tabarina, Healthcare Assistant

Commitment to Excellence in a Non-
Clinical Role Award — Team or individual

Richard Peacock, Librarian

Outstanding Contribution to Ensuring
Equity

Durline Griffiths, Co-Chair for
Whittington Health Admin Forum

Outstanding Contribution to Ensuring
Compassion

Integrated Community Ageing Team

Whittington Health Charity Fundraiser of
the Year

Gemma Ingram-Adams, Lead Cancer
Nurse

Chair’s Special award

Jane Vallance, Speech and Language
Therapist

Chair's Award

Alicia St Louis, Head of Midwifery
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Extra Mile Awards

There are two deserved award winners for June. Laura Dick, Occupational
Therapist, was cited for being an exceptional occupational therapist on the elderly
care ward, who exemplifies excellence in her work, particularly in treating and
assessing older adults with frailty and dementia. As a safeguarding champion, she
consistently prioritises patient safety and well-being. Her dedication to understanding
and addressing the unique needs of each individual, ensures that her patients
receive the highest quality of care, with a supportive and respectful environment
fostered, to facilitate patient independence so they can be discharged home safely
with adequate support and aids. Eleni Christodoulou, Business Manager, Estates
and Facilities was acknowledged for going above and beyond, on a daily basis and
the fantastic job she did in organising the Estates and Facilities day on 19 June.
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Executive summary

The Quality Assurance Committee met on 10 July 2024 and was able
to take good assurance from the following items considered:
e Haringey Urgent Response LAS/UCR Car project.
e Q1 Board Assurance Framework Quality and Integration 2
entries
Maternity Board report
Impact of industrial action update
Serious Incident report
Annual Population Health report
Final Published Quality Account
Annual Compliments, Complaints and PALs report

Committee members took partial assurance from the following agenda
items:

Chair’s assurance report, Quality Governance Committee

Trust Risk Register

Anti-ligature update report

Bi-annual Health & Safety report

Pressure Ulcer Update report

0-19 Childrens Services update

Following discussion, the following areas were agreed to be reported
to the Trust Board:

1. Pressure Ulcers in the community.

2. Barnet 0-19, risks regarding transfer of a fragile service

3. Management of Ligature risks across the Trust

Purpose

Noting
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Recommendation Board members are asked to note the Chair’s assurance report for the
Quality Assurance Committee meeting held on 10 July 2024.

BAF Quality 1 and 2 entries and Integration 2 entry

Appendices 1. Bi-annual Health & Safety Report

2. Annual Compliments, Complaints and PALs Report

3. Annual Population Health Report

4. 2023/24 Quality Account:
https://www.whittington.nhs.uk/document.ashx?id=15692

Page 2 of 12


https://www.whittington.nhs.uk/document.ashx?id=15692

Committee Chair’s Assurance report

Committee name

Quality Assurance Committee

Date of meeting

10 July 2024

Summary of assurance:

The Committee confirms to the Trust Board that it took good assurance
from the following agenda items:

Haringey Urgent Response LAS/UCR Car project

Committee members welcomed a presentation from Anthony Antoniou on an
initiative developed with the London Ambulance Service (LAS) for the treatment
of category 3 and 4 patients at home. The aim of the project was to reduce the
number of ambulance conveyances to hospital with the support of a senior
clinician on the call out. The Committee learned that the London Borough of
Haringey joined the project in November 2023 and commenced training for
nurses and allied health professionals. Committee members were advised that
the service focussed mainly on frail patients who had suffered a fall. Adding a
nurse or allied health professional to the call out meant that the patient would
receive a multi-disciplinary approach to treatment and avoid the need to go to
hospital. Prior to November, approximately 70% of those patients were taken to
hospital but since then, clinicians have reduced the number of ambulance
conveyances by approximately 35%. The Committee was assured that
clinicians were reserved for an urgent response. Arrangements could also be
made for therapists to return to patients the following day to link back to
community services. Since the start of the service an additional 60 to 70
patients remained at home during the period mid-November 2023 to April 2024.
It was confirmed that the LAS was carrying out data analysis to determine
whether the patients that remained at home were later taken to hospital.

The Committee recognised that additional staff were not recruited but staff were
used from hospital services, they queried whether there were any consequences
from using hospital clinicians for this service. Committee members learned that
out a seven-day period, Haringey provided the service for three days. The cost
of bank nurses was borne by LAS.

The Committee queried whether staff going out with the LAS were kept busy. It
was explained that clinicians saw an average of three to four patients a day but
they had the opportunity to select the callouts they would attend so that they
were slightly under-utilised. However, there was a drive to increase the
numbers to five or six a day.

Committee members were assured that the service would not obstruct access to
hospital services for the frail and elderly. They were also informed that,
therapists were all part of the falls pathways and had been trained to carry out
many multidisciplinary assessments, which was part of linking patients into
appropriate services as quickly as possible.

The Committee thanked Antonio Antoniou for the presentation and would
look forward to receiving the analysis of the data gathered on the numbers
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of patients who were later taken to hospital and a cost benefit analysis of
the service.

Board Assurance Framework — Quality & Integration 2 entries

The Committee reviewed the risks to the delivery of the Trust’s quality and
integration strategic objectives and agreed that the risk scores would remain the
same. Committee members were informed that minor amendments to the
wording around CQC preparedness meetings had been changed to “learn
innovate and improve”. Committee members were advised that no changes had
been made to Integration risk’s score. The Committee approved the scores and
actions to mitigate but felt that more progress should have been made along the
trajectory of population health.

The Committee approved the Board Assurance Framework

Serious Incident Board report

Committee members considered the Serious Incident (Sl) report covering April
to June 2024. They found that one patient safety incident investigation (PSII)
was declared in June regarding pressure ulcers in community services. Four
serious incident reports were submitted to the North Central London Integrated
Care Board (NCL ICB) which were all overdue, with two serious incident
investigations beyond the 60 day deadline for submission to the NCL ICB.

The paper also highlighted the learning shared with staff from the following Sls
and one Never Event which included the following issues:

e Neonatal intraventricular haemorrhage. The key areas of learning included
reviewing the risk factors before completing a lumbar puncture in a
vulnerable patient; reviewing thresholds for consultant notifications and
attending the unit out of hours; and reviewing the recognition and response
to the deteriorating patient.

e Arisk factor form was required prior to screening was completed incorrectly
indicating that a baby had a programmable VP shunt. Key areas of learning
included the re-design and co-production of the risk factor form; the update
of local guidelines to be discussed at relevant meetings; an increase in
formalised education and training regarding newborn hearing screening for
neo-natal intensive care unit (NICU) and midwifery staff.

e Aright ureteric stent insertion was due to be inserted, however, a left side
ureteric stent was initially placed in error. Key areas of learning included the
urology and theatres team embedding a process whereby both ureteric
orifices were located prior to stent insertions; a second check should be
done intraoperatively before the insertion of the guide in 2023/20135 23, in
order to review the patient’s imaging and correlate it with the surgical site;
and, the Imaging team would develop a chart to be placed on each theatre
x-ray machine to aid decision making regarding orientation.

e Committee members were informed that the full duty of candour had been
undertaken for all these incidents.

Committee members discussed the effectiveness of the Patient Safety Incident
Response Framework (PSIRF) methodology and reporting which would replace
serious incident reporting in due course. Committee members sought
assurance that PSIRF would facilitate open and transparent reporting of
incidents as well as shared learning. Committee members were informed that
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the Trust held weekly Whittington Improvement Safety Huddle meetings in
which all new incidents were discussed and learning shared. The Acting
Medical Director also informed the Committee that discussions had been
undertaken with other hospital trusts who were ahead on the roll out PSIRF, for
new ideas, a measurement framework would be developed.

The Committee noted the report.

Impact of Industrial Action update

The Committee received a verbal update on the impact of industrial action taken
by junior doctors from 27 June to 2 July. During this period, the hospital site was
covered safely, with no derogations. Committee members were informed that
teams pulled together effectively and were agile covering for colleagues on sick
leave. The Committee was advised that strike action had impacted activity. In
outpatients’ appointments, there was 9% reduction for first appointments and a
12% reduction for follow-ups. In theatres, a hybrid theatre of a mix of cancer
and urgent cases was in place as well as trauma theatre for emergencies.
Committee members received assurance that patient safety was not
compromised.

Maternity Board report

The Committee took assurance from the comprehensive quarter one 2024/25

maternity report which detailed the following key issues:

e Care Quality Commission (CQC) Standards — highlighted areas focus around
mandatory training rates of medical staff, children safeguarding, level 3
training of medical staff, maternity theatre and support worker staff; the
review of policies, guidelines and procedures and dedicated staffing cover for
the maternity triage telephone .An area of concern noted was mandatory
training rates of medical staff, children safeguarding level 3 training of
medical staff, which had been escalated to the Obstetric lead and Clinical
Director.

e Maternity Incentive Scheme (MIS) year 6 was published in April. The ten
safety actions for year six had been agreed and updated in partnership with
the MIS Collaborative Advisory Group. The submission deadline is midday
on 3 March 2025

e Quality improvement projects — the Neonatal Quality Improvement Project
was a requirement of safety action 3 of the MIS.

e Maternity dashboard with a focus on obstetric hemorrhage appeared to be on
the higher side in April. All cases were clinically reviewed, and women had
been seen in antenatal clinics.

¢ Induction of labour rates had risen and stabilised at 30%, in line with the
increased numbers of inductions. A plan was in place to carry out more
audits to improve understanding.

e There were 20 babies that required admission to the Neonatal Intensive Care
Unit in May. The main reasons were respiratory distress or a need for further
monitoring.

o Midwifery workforce investment and restructure — the funding for an increase
in the maternity and neonatal workforce has been confirmed to ensure safety
actions were met.

e Maternity and Neonatal Voices Partnership update — one of the co-leads of
the group had announced her departure. A recruitment exercise was
underway with the aim of appointing a new lead by September 2024.
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The Committee discussed the Year 6 MIS scheme of work. It was noted that
plans were in place to provide the evidence needed for compliance against each
safety action. However, there were challenges around training and making sure
that consultant training was completed on time. More training dates would be
made available. Committee members were informed that maternity boards
across NCL were scheduled to meet separately, to share learning on their
compliance with safety actions. The meeting should take place by 30
November, in good time to complete their final submission by 30 March 2025.

The Committee noted the report.

Annual Population Health Report
Committee members were apprised of the progress with the population health
work undertaken at the Trust. The Committee learned:

e That Trust’s strategic objectives aligned with the Population Health national
strategy, particularly priorities set out for adults and children in the Core20
PLUSS initiatives,

e The Trust worked with public health colleagues across Islington and
Haringey to update data.

e The local population was younger, there were increased areas of
deprivation, A&E attendances were higher and the main causes of
avoidable death, in line with Core20PLUS5 were cancer, cardiovascular and
respiratory disease. Cardiovascular and mental health illness were higher
than in other parts of London.

e Apart from looking at the population health data Trust data indicated a high
number of did not attend (DNA) rates in outpatients, related to deprivation.

e The data was used to inform the programme of work, which covered
communications and the review of data quality and as well as the anchor
institution work.

e A Health Inequality Steering Group had been set up to keep track of
progress across the services and which focussed on providing oversight of
the anchor work, improving the quality of the data, and looking at the
Core20PLUSS5 deliverables.

e Relevant projects across services included:

o Tobacco dependency service for inpatients.

o Health Equity audit which was carried out at the Community Diagnostic
Centre (CDC). It looked at referrals which found that the CDC had an
impact on some of the more deprived and under-represented groups.

o A research study which looked at health literacy and health, numeracy.
The findings would support the improvement in communications with the
local population.

o The health anchor institution work. The partnership with local providers
had rolled out programmes of work around employment procurement.

o The corporate health inequalities self-assessment tool from NHS
Providers gave objectives around how the trust should address health
inequalities

The Committee discussed the practical steps around working with public health
teams to drive the population health agenda. Work undertaken thus far, looked
at gaps in services, health literacy and numeracy which had influenced the
outpatient transformation work; training staff in the CDC to ask about ethnicity
and the development of dashboards.
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Committee members were referred to the plan of work and priorities which had
been derived from an analysis of data obtained on diabetes, respiratory heart
failure, cancer, and quality improvement to address DNA rates. The Committee
agreed that a clear action plan would support more understanding and track
progress.

The Committee noted the report and would look forward to receiving
regular updates on progress.

Annual Compliments and Complaints report

The Committee considered the report which included the following highlights:

e The patient experience team and volunteers continued to work with patients
and service users to obtain feedback and through friends and families tests.

e A focus group on patient letters had been set up and received good
engagement from a wide cross-section of patients and service users,
including people with learning disabilities.

e Work with Healthwatch Haringey to look at DNA rates amongst young black
men to see if services could be adapted to support those service users.

e Boards had been erected in wards to display compliments, complaints,
lessons learned and carers concerns. Wards were encouraged to complete
these boards to promote a culture of openness and transparency.

e There were 347 complaints in 2023/24, an increase of 31%. The biggest
areas for complaints covered long waiting times, the emergency department
and the cancellation of appointments due to industrial action.

e Complaint response times were 55% against a target of 80%. Improvements
were noted in the first quarter of 2024/25.

e Four complaints were referred to the Parliamentary and Health Service
Ombudsman. One was upheld and related to a complaint around the care of
a patient with breast surgery. The other three complaints were still under
investigation.

¢ An analysis of the ratio of complaints to people that attended the Trust had
been carried out and indicated that 0.3% of service users had cause for
concern.

e The Patient Advice and Liaison team had 2,605 patient and service user
contacts, for the same reasons as complaints around appointments,
cancellations and communication.

e Local GPs had raised five alerts which were general concerns and not patient
specific. There were also 129 complaints from GPs relating to appointments,
communication delays and difficulties getting through on the telephone.

The Committee received assurance that complaints training would continue
throughout the year.

The Committee noted the 2023/24 Annual Complaints and Compliments
Report.

Final Published Quality Account
The Committee received and noted the final published report.
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Committee members took moderate assurance from the following agenda
items:

Chair’s assurance report, Quality Governance Committee
The Committee reviewed the report of the meeting held on 12 June 2024 where
significant or reasonable assurance was taken from most of the items discussed.

The Committee noted the areas of risk escalated to it by the Quality Governance

Committee (QGC):

e Ligature risks —there was a lack of assurance around the regular meetings of
the team and the appropriate level of clinical engagement of ligature risk
work.

e Community pressure ulcers and NRS equipment issues.

¢ Insufficient access to water fountains had impacted staff morale and patient
experience and feedback from staff had been received at clinical and non-
clinical meetings.

e Food allergen training required as part of Health & Safety compliance was
having an impact on large clinical teams. The training needed to be planned
to limit the impact on teams while essential targets were met.

The QGC acknowledged several areas of work outlined in the Adult Community

Services report which highlighted:

e Good self-management and accessibility to the diabetic service evidenced by
the data from the service. The report stated that 79% of diabetic foot ulcers
were less severe at presentation, as patients now presented earlier to the
service.

e Challenges around the capacity to manage the complexity and intensity of
post stroke rehabilitation and the mismatch between commissioner and
provider expectations.

The Committee noted that the QGC had received a report from the Acute Patient
Access Clinical Support Services Women’s Health clinical division which
highlighted the trial of a radiographer led Hot-Reporting service for the
Emergency Department (ED). This service aimed to provide definitive chest X-
ray and musculoskeletal X-ray reports for patients before they left ED. The initial
impact had shown a significant reduction in report turnaround times, compared
with previous arrangements.

The Committee also noted that there was moderate assurance from the Health
and Safety report and that the fire watch security team was now at full capacity.

The Committee discussed the issues related to the deployment of water
fountains across the Trust and were assured that work was ongoing to ensure
that water coolers were in place in peak areas, before the next heat wave. The
Committee was informed that additional communication would be sent out to
staff on how to keep cool during hot weather. The Committee received
assurance that issues had been brought to the attention of the executive team
who would approve the substantive programme of work needed to resolve the
issues going forward.

The Committee noted the report and agreed that an update report would
brought back to the next meeting.

Page 8 of 12




Trust Risk Register

The Committee reviewed the risk register report which had been updated to

reflect:

e 37 risks were scored at 15 or above on the risk register, of which seven yet
to received executive approval.

e There were five new covering the following issues:

o The C block main intake panel was obsolete and at risk of a significant
catastrophic power failure.

o Staffing and workload in the Children's Safeguarding team. There was a
gap within the Head of Children’s Safeguarding, an interim arrangement
was in place to mitigate the risk. There were also gaps at named nurse
level due to sickness and resignations. Discussions were ongoing with
University College London Hospital NHS Foundation Trust to agree a
joint arrangement, as an interim measure for the named Midwife role .
The named nurse role in Haringey had been filled, the successful
candidate is due to start towards the end of July.

o A 6-facet survey of asset management, critical infrastructure, and back
log of works. Funding of around £127m over a ten-year period was
needed for rectification. Funding allocations for the year would be used
to address the highest risks.

o The Barnet Healthy Child Programme had long waits for mandated
contacts and contacts for children moving into the borough. An Interim
Head of Children’s Safeguarding for Barnet had been appointed. The
Deputy Chief Nurse would meet with safeguarding teams to offer
additional support and the chief nurse continues to work with the NCL
ICB to develop mitigations.

e There were three closed risks

o No CT scanner on same floor as Critical Care for 16 weeks due to

upgrade works - a CT scanner is now in place.

o Simmonds House environment and estate. There were currently no

inpatients in this facility and therefore no immediate risk to patients.

o Delivery of Barnet 0-19 health visiting and school nursing service — this

risk was incorporated into other risks related to the Barnet 0-19 service
and was therefore closed.

The Committee discussed the Barnet 0-19 Service and the risks related to
health visiting and new birth visits at 10 weeks and agreed that they represented
a risk to newborn babies and families. Committee members were informed that
an Interim Head of Safeguarding had been appointed in Barnet who would work
closely with the interim Head of Children’s Safeguarding. The long term plan
was that the teams would eventually merge. Health visiting teams were also
working closely with safeguarding colleagues and continue to provide support to
the Barnet and Haringey teams.

The Committee noted the report.

Bi-annual Health & Safety report

The Committee reviewed the report which highlighted the corrective actions that
were undertaken around Safety Alert Notices specifically related to food
allergens. The Committee was informed that progress had been made with the
formulation of patients’ daily diet status. In addition, Committee members learnt
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that Trust-wide training for a compliant food service and adherence to Food
Standards Agency requirements would also be rolled out imminently.

The Committee was informed that the Trust’s performance for monthly health
and safety and weekly fire returns was 85%, the risk was considered moderate.
Several actions to improve performance included, face-to-face visits at health
centres and sending monthly chaser emails. Security inspection returns were
monitored at the Security and Personal Safety Group.

The Committee received assurance that fire risks remained moderate and that
fire remediation projects were in progress and mitigating actions were in place.
The risks were regularly reviewed by the Executive team. The London Fire
Brigade and NHS England were regularly updated. A number of capital
schemes were in development and progress was also reported to the capital
investment group.

The Committee noted the report.

Pressure Ulcer update

Committee members considered the report which highlighted:

e An overall 10% reduction in pressure ulcers for 2023/24 against a target of
20%, and a target of 50% for full thickness pressure damage.

e The number of pressure ulcers in the community were higher than in the
hospital. Some of the challenges in the community were around equipment
issues.

e The data indicated that full thickness pressure ulcers in the community were
higher.

e The critical care unit had the highest number of medically related pressure
ulcer injuries, the severity and full thickness was much lower in the ED.
Cavell and Mercers wards had twice achieved 100 pressure ulcer free days.

e Mercers ward had the only category 4 pressure ulcer in an acute setting in
February 2024.

e The themes identified were found to be delayed and incomplete skin
assessments; insufficient evidence of pressure ulcer prevention care
planning; a lack of evidence for repositioning because community services
were heavily reliant on carers and family to help; non-concordance by
families and patients who constantly refuse equipment. Ongoing issues with
the timely delivery of pressure relieving equipment by NRS.

e Mitigating actions in place included ongoing discussions with suppliers and a
robust escalation plan. Increased training and education for staff and
patients’ families

e Pressure ulcer workshops were held to identify issues related to management
of pressure ulcers. Committee members discussed early skin assessment, it
was recognised that the responsibility lay with both families and clinicians to
make sure that patients could get treatment for ulcers as quickly as possible.
All new patients were assigned a skin bundle which meant that they would
have regular skin checks. Wound photography was also peer reviewed. The
Committee noted a Patient Safety Incident Investigation (PSIl) had been
undertaken in June related to the rising number of grade 3 and 4 pressure
ulcers within the community. The Committee welcomed a future deep dive
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report on the outcome of the investigation and the learning shared across
multi-disciplinary teams.

The Committee discussed potential mitigations to address the supply issues with
NRS, as patients had to wait up to a week for urgent equipment. It was
acknowledged that the issues had continued for a considerable time which
placed the supplier in breach of contract. The Trust had escalated the breach to
the NCL ICB Board as this was a London-wide problem.

The Committee noted the report and agreed that an update report that
addressed the concerns raised would be considered at it next meeting.

Ligature risk assessment update

The Committee considered the report which set out the Trust’s plans to reduce
the risk of self-harm and suicide by ligature. The Committee was informed that a
risk assessment was carried out for patients identified as presenting a risk of
self-harm or suicide. Five factors were considered in the assessment:
environment, staff training, engagement, technology and procurement. The
Trust had worked hard to ensure risk reduction was increased across the
organisation. An improved anti-ligature policy would be ratified through the
quality governance process by 1 August. A working group had been expanded
to include the Deputy Chief Operating Officer, the Director of Operations for
Children and Young People and a Deputy Chief Nurse, who would drive the anti-
ligature work forward. Five areas had been identified as high risk and an action
plan of the works to be carried out had been shared. Capital funding for c.
£500k had been approved to commence the work which was expected to take
between 8 and 14 weeks to complete.

The Committee approved the governance framework and noted the action
plan.

0-19 Children’s Services update

Committee members were apprised of the latest developments in the Barnet

service, which included the following:

e Substantial changes would be made to improve the service and were
expected to take effect within an initial two-year period of recovery.

e An exercise to recruit to senior roles with high quality candidates was
underway.

e Further changes to the structure and resolving backlogs in recruitment would
be made. Agency staff would continue to work in the service while
recruitment to substantive posts continued.

e A specific action plan incorporating CQC actions and governance processes
was in place.

e Improving staff morale was key to uncovering issues that had affected teams.

The Committee suggested that any workforce issues in this service should be
brought to the attention of the Workforce Assurance Committee.

The Committee agreed that the Committee should receive regular progress
updates.
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1. Overview

1.1 The HSC is responsible to the Quality Assurance Committee for the promotion,
development and monitoring of health, safety and welfare standards across the organisation.

1.2 The HSC is part of the Whittington Health Risk Management Strategy organisational
structures. The Committee remit is to facilitate consultation on health, safety and welfare
issues and to promote a positive and open safety culture.

1.3 The HSC Chair is responsible for effectively monitoring and progressing Committee’s
actions within a reasonable timeframe.

1.4The HSC is accountable for:

Asbestos Group

Compliance Group

Environment and Food Hygiene Group
Fire Safety Group

Medical Gas Group (Staff)

Pathology Safety Group ( Now HSL)
Radiation Safety Group (Staff)
Security and Personal Safety Group

1.5 Each Group’s Chair is responsible for the administration, planning and organising of the
Group’s work. Each Group operates within a regulatory compliance workplan and provides a
bi-annual exception report to the HSC on key performance indicators, enforcement agencies
activity and significant/intractable issues. Each Chair is required to effectively monitor and
progress actions within a reasonable timeframe. Each chair is a member of the Health and
Safety Committee.

1.6 The HSC and sub-groups provide forums for staff and management participation and
consultation on health, safety and welfare issues. Consequently, the Trust can listen to, act
upon staff safety concerns, and develop policies and procedures.

1.7 The Health and Safety Executive (HSE) is the regulatory body with responsibility for
enforcing health and safety legislation.
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1.8 The Fire Authority is the regulatory body with responsibility for enforcing fire safety
legislation; this is discharged in London by the London Fire Brigade (LFB).

1.9 The Local Authority (LA) is the regulatory body with responsibility for enforcing food
safety legislation and trading standards.

1.10 The Environment Agency (EA) is the regulatory body with responsibility for enforcing
waste and environmental legislation standards.

2.0 Introduction

2.1 The bi-annual health and safety report aims to demonstrate the Trust's level of
legislative compliance across seven key health and safety metrics.

2.2 These metrics are:
o Incident reporting within seven days
o Incidents and Investigations
. Policy management
o Safety notices
o Mandatory training
o Inspection

o Fire Safety

Page 3 of 16



3.0 Analysis

31 Incident reporting within seven-days

This metric assesses the reporting of incidents in accordance with the Trust's Incident
Reporting Policy that requires incidents to be reported on the day of or no later than the day
after they occurred (or when staff are first made aware of the incident).

o Performance: 85% target. The health and safety, fire and security reporting standard is
being met at 93%. Information provided is based on Datix’s five incident categories.

Total Number of Incidents 1st October 23
to 30th March 2024

B Abusive, violent, disruptive or
self-harming behaviour

H Accident that may result in
personal injury
o Fire

Security

B Environment

Page 4 of 16



% Incidents 1st October 23 to 30t" March

Security

2024

Affecting Abusive,

Incident Types All Security staff or violent, Fire Environment
Visitors Disruptive

1st Oct 23 to 707 110 108 304 42 143

30 March 24

1st April 23 to

30 Sept 23 611 67 114 296 47 87

Comparative

Incidents with | g¢) A (43) v(6) A (8) v(s) A (56)

previous
period
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Incidents Reported within 7 days % 1st October 23 to

30t March 2024
1% within 7 days mmm % Not Reported within 7 days Target Line 85%
85%
96 95 95 93 o Target
Line
[ e o —
12
5 6 5 7
— [ — || -
Security Abusive, violent, Fire Environment Accident that may
disruptive or self- result in personal injury

harming behaviour

The total number of incidents not reported within 7 days is 43 from a total 707. This is 4 incidents
up from the previous reporting period. The breakdown of incidents are:

Comparative figures between the periods are detailed below:
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Incident
Types

All

Security

Affecting staff
or Visitors

Abusive,
violent,
Disruptive

Fire

Environment

1st Oct
20203 to 30
March 2024

43

13

16

10

1st April to
30 Sept
2023

39

13

18

Comparative
Incidents
with
previous
period

A (4)

—()

A (6)

o Risks: This risk of delay in reporting is considered low.

o Actions to Improve: Whilst it is acknowledged that the reporting standard target of
85% is being met, ICSU and Corporate Directorate’s should monitor incident reporting
to maintain appropriate governance. The HSC will continue to monitor compliance.

In terms of reduction of abusive, violent, disruptive, or self-harming behaviour incidents,
the Managing Challenging Behaviour Group is charged at developing strategies to help
the organisation reduce current levels.
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3.2 Incidents and Investigations

This metric assesses the Trust’'s management of non-clinical incidents and investigation
covering serious incidents, high risk and Reporting of Injuries, Diseases and Dangerous
Occurrences Regulations 2013 (RIDDOR). A total of 5 non-clinical incidents occurred within
the reporting period. The RIDDOR incidents are detailed in Appendix 1.

o Performance: All RIDDOR incidents have been investigated, any resulting actions
monitored and managed at the HSC.

o Risks: RIDDOR incidents are reported to the HSE who may consider additional action
if deemed necessary. The risk is considered moderate.

o Actions to improve: The HSC will continue to review all high-risk and RIDDOR
incidents for necessary actions to prevent re-occurrence and confirm staff welfare
issues have been fully considered.

° For information: Serious Incident Panel reviews, monitors and closes Serious
Incidents. HSC closes all RIDDOR incidents.

3.3 Policies

This metric assesses the policy compliance on reviews and updates that are approved at the
HSC.

o Performance: Health and Safety, Fire and Security Policies are mostly up to-date —
77%. Performance target is 100%.

o Risk: This risk is considered moderate.

o Actions to improve: The HSC chair will continue to administer a policy register at
Committee’s meetings. All chairs and authors of policies have be